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BOARD OF TRUSTEES
MEETING MINUTES
 

Date:
20 October 2005 (159th meeting)

Time:
2.00 pm

Venue:
V&A Board Room

Present:
Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Mr Jonathan Altaras 

Professor Margaret Buck

Mr Rob Dickins 

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark
Ms Betty Jackson

Mr Peter Rogers (items 1-9)

The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Mr Samir Shah

In attendance:


Mark Jones, Director

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs

Paul Williamson, Director of Collections

Jo Prosser, Managing Director, V&A Enterprises Ltd (Items 3-4)

Helen Jones (Secretariat)

John Rider (Secretariat)

Apologies:
Christopher Frayling, Lisa Jardine, Rick Mather, Paul Ruddock, Marjorie Scardino; David Anderson, Ian Blatchford, Gwyn Miles

1
Declaration of interests

1.1
There were no conflicts of interest.




2
Sacred Silver & Stained Glass Galleries

2.1
Trustee were shown work in progress in the Galleries which were scheduled to open in November 2005.




3
New Shop

3.1
Trustees were shown work in progress on the new V&A Shop which was scheduled to open in March 2006.




4
V&A Enterprises Ltd

4.1
Jo Prosser gave a presentation on the company, describing its departments and summarising its performance in 2005 against previous years.  The importance of a successful V&A public programme to the profitability of the company was stressed.




5
V&A Funding Agreement

5.1
The draft DCMS/V&A Funding Agreement for 2005/06-2007/08 had been circulated previously.  This Agreement was much more comprehensive and detailed than the previous one and introduced the concept of public value.  The amended draft Agreement had to be returned to DCMS by 21 October and the Department planned to obtain Ministerial approval, in principle, before Christmas.  The final document should be issued in January 2006.

5.2
The Board approved the draft DCMS/V&A Funding Agreement, subject to the amendments made in discussion, as the basis for negotiation with DCMS before agreeing a final version. 




6
Minutes of the previous meeting (15 September) 

6.1
The minutes of the meeting were agreed.




7
Matters arising 

7.1
para 8.5: A visit to Blythe House for Trustees to view some of the Ajanta paintings had been arranged for 14 December 2005.




8
Chairman’s report

8.1
Rick Mather had been re-appointed by the Prime Minister as a Trustee of the V&A for a period of three years from 31 October 2005.




9
Uniforms

9.1
Damien Whitmore and Betty Jackson reported on the V&A Uniform Project to redesign the uniforms for Gallery Assistants and Front of House staff at South Kensington.  The new uniforms, designed by Margaret Howell, would be launched in March 2006.  It was for consideration, in due course, whether they could be worn also by V&A Shop staff and could be adapted for front of house staff at the branch museums.




10
Director’s report (agenda item 9)

10.1
The report had been circulated previously.  The V&A Management Board had had a successful residential in Paris at the end of September, visiting a number of museums – including the Louvre to hear about plans for their new Islamic Galleries – and discussing the V&A’s strategic planning.

10.2
The Art Fund had presented its proposal for ‘Living and Giving’ to the Treasury.

10.3
Gwyn Miles had been appointed Director of the Somerset House Trust.

10.4
There was a display of “Slicers and Servers” in the Silver Gallery, from the collection donated by Seymour Rabinovitch.

10.5
The V&A had acquired a Chair, designed by Gerrit Rietveld, which would feature in the Modernism exhibition in 2006.

10.6
The Director had met Graham Fry, UK Ambassador in Japan, and Joanna Burke, British Council Director in Tokyo, to discuss the possible  V&A contribution to the Britain in Japan Festival to be held in 2008.

10.7
The Director had met Vicente Gonzales Loscartales, Secretary of the International Expositions Bureau, to discuss an exhibition on the History of Expos to be held in Shanghai in 2010.

10.8
The Director had met Henri Loyrette, Director of the Louvre, to discuss a joint exhibition on the Baroque in 2009/10.

10.9
Visit figures continued to be of concern.

10.10
The V&A was encouraging DCMS to issue guidance in the event of an avian ‘flu epidemic.

10.11
The Board would discuss the overall strategy for FuturePlan at its next meeting on 24 November.

10.12
The Chairman and the Director had each received a letter from the Ministers for Culture and Creative Industries and Tourism, DCMS, about creating a framework for planning and activity in support of the creative economy.




11
Reports from Committees (agenda item 10)

11.1
a)
Buildings Strategy (Paper circulated previously):


The feasibility study for the Ceramics Galleries had been presented.


Consideration of the Boilerhouse Yard project had been deferred until the New Year.


b)
Collections (Papers circulated previously): 

i. The Board endorsed the decision of the Committee that, on the advice of DCMS and the Treasury Solicitor, the legal title to the Ethiopian Maqdala Treasures (Abuna’s Crown and Chalice and Abyssinian Shield and Cross) was now vested in the Board of Trustees of the V&A.  The objects had been formally accessioned.

ii. The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to lend the objects described in the paper circulated for the meeting.

iii. The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee that the V&A should attempt to acquire Three teapots designed by Christopher Dresser.  A bid had been submitted to the NACF which had offered a grant towards the purchase, an allocation had been made from V&A funds and an approach had been submitted to the NHMF.  The balance would be raised from individual donations.

iv. The Board noted that the three V&A Museums had been awarded full Registration Status by the Museums, Libraries & Archives Council (MLA).  The Collections Management Policy had been updated.


c) 
Development (Report circulated previously):

In November, two dinners would be held for the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries one at the Italian Ambassador’s Residence and one at the V&A.

Anna Piaggi would be sponsored by Top Shop.


d) Finance:


In the absence of the Chairman of the Committee and the minutes of the last meeting, this item was deferred until the next Board meeting.


e)
Museum of Childhood (Paper circulated previously):


The Museum was preparing for temporary closure for phase 2 of the redevelopment plan.


The Museum needed still to fundraise the shortfall for the project.


There would be an all-day ‘closing event’ at the Museum on 30 October.


The new website was up and running.




12
Any other business

12.1
The attention of Trustees was drawn to the new leaflet V&A UK 2004-2006 How we’re working across the UK, produced by the V&A, which had been tabled for information.  It would be distributed to other museum professionals and policymakers.

12.2
Next Board meeting Thursday 24 November 2005 at 2.00 pm in the V&A.

Helen Jones/John Rider

November 2005
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